SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
17th September, 2008

Meeting commenced:
  9.30 a.m.
"
adjourned:
11.15 p.m.
 Recommenced:
11.30 a.m.


adjourned:
 12.40 p.m.

 Recommenced:
   1.30 p.m.


adjourned:
   3.40 p.m. 

Recommenced:

   3.50 p.m.


ended:
   5.30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Mrs. M.A. Morris (Mayor) - in the Chair fillin "line 1" 

Councillors Antrobus, Boshell, Bramer-Kelly, E. Burgoyne, Cheetham, Clague, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Dawson, Deas, Devine, Dobbs, Ferrer, Karen Garrido, Robin Garrido, Gray, Heywood, Hill, Hinds,  Humphreys, Jolley, Kean,  fillin "other names" Lancaster, Lightup, Lindley, Loveday, McIntyre, Macdonald, Mann, Mashiter, Merry, Mullen, Jane Murphy, Joseph Murphy, Joseph O’Neill, Martin O’Neil, Owen, Pennington, Potter, Ryan, Taylor, Tope, Leslie Turner, Nicky Turner, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson
27.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Ainsworth, Davies, Drake, Houlton, King, Bernard Lea, Maureen Lea, Miller and Smyth.
28.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Deas declared an interest in Minute 41 Notice of Motion and took no part in the discussion nor voted thereon.
29.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Members of the Council were asked questions by the pupils of Swinton High School.  Details of the questions are attached as an appendix to these Minutes.
30.
MAYORAL REPORT

The Mayor, Councillor Morris, reported on the activities she had undertaken during the last two months of her year in office.  The main focus of her report related to the activities she had observed across the City with a number of organisations, such as Walkden Rotary Club, Salford City Reds, The Prince’s Trust.  She also commented on the highly successful Proms in the Park which had been held during this period.

31.
TRANSPORT INNOVATION FUND

Councillor Merry submitted a statement which had been supported by Cabinet containing details of comments on the proposals contained within the Transport Innovation Fund Bid Programme.  His statement commented that the Council would ensure that Salford got a fair deal and increased improvements to the bus and rail  network to make a difference and to provide tangible real benefit for local residents.  It would lead to improved accessibility through better through routes and improved frequency and timing of services, particularly for our most deprived and disadvantaged communities. It would benefit all residents and businesses in the City, using the advances in transport infrastructure to underpin the City’s efforts to achieve sustainable regeneration.  

A debate on the statement then commenced and the following comments were made.  

1.
The proposals had no real impact for Salford residents and would not  lead to a real increase in services .Limited yellow school bus provision  would not meet the needs of the City Asked if the terms of the proposals did not improve as desired by the comments submitted by Councillor Merry in his statement, would the Council be campaigning for a no vote ?. (Councillor  K. Garrido). 

2,
The proposalsdid very little for disadvantaged communities.  Concern was expressed at powers of the PTA against bus companies when bus routes were not profitable and could be removed.  What impact would this create on minimum wage earners across Greater Manchester.  In addition what would happen if the Labour Government ceases and the funding was no longer available.  (Councillor Joe O’Neill).
3. This is a £3B investment in the traffic system, poor people would benefit, Irlam Station would benefit and there would be major increases in bus transport network.  (Councillor Kean).

4. The investment in public transport would be met from car drivers and any £3B investment programme would need to be spent wisely. There was no detail on the statement regarding the yellow bus services. The main cost of the scheme of any new costs, what would happen when the money ran out. Very little statement on rail.If the outer ring of the proposed scheme was moved to the edge of the City this would create less problems. (Councillor Lindley).

5. Many routes to through the City from Salford to Manchester but not many go across the City particularly to areas in relation to Salford Quays. The scheme relies on the good will of the bus companies as non-profitable routes had potential to be removed.There were no real implications to the rail system in Salford He did not support all of the package.(Councillor Cooke).

6. Improvements and retention of bus services were guaranteed by contracts and not goodwill issues. The real job for Councillors was to ensure that we get the best for the people of Salford. Many of the railway improvements would not use TIF money but use a range of funding that would secure improvements to the rail network and station provision.(Councillor Antrobus)

7. There was a need to improve the rail network in Irlam and Cadishead and provide an increase in public transport provision of real value if this was to be beneficial to that part of the City to the TIF proposals.  (Councillor Bramer-Kelly).
8. As a bus user every day more buses were needed but only deliverable by increase in investment and the removal of congestion, there was a need to make sure that public transport users in vulnerable communities were well provided for.  If the TIF proposals were not approved this money would not be available.  Members should await the referendum but should not let transport users down.  (Councillor Warner).

9. There was confusion about the debate of the decision regarding the Council’s position on the Transport Innovation Fund, this would be made in November. This was  as a consultation exercise and  this was a proposed response.  My own concern is about the outer ring and with some reservations about bus service provision.  Community Committees had been provided with a spider diagram identifying the impact on routes in the proposals. He support the view that the transport investment was necessary but agreed that the outer ring needed amendment.  (Councillor Lancaster).
10. The crucial issue was to enable the people of Salford  to have their opportunity to make comments and put forward any amendments they would wish for the proposals prior to the referendum.  There was a need to ensure that the Council provided firm, balanced information to enable people to be aware of all the necessary facts prior to the forthcoming referendum.  (Councillor Martin O’Neil).

11. This proposal would create a situation of no second chance and the people would make their views known in the forthcoming referendum in December. As community leaders, Members should address the problem as it needs to be addressed and provide the necessary information on the impact of bus networks and other implications such as health  looking  at the bigger picture..  It was important that in submitting our comments to the consultation the best deal for Salford was secured.  (Councillor Hinds).
12. Both opposition parties opposed in principle the making of the TIF Bid.  The impact on CO2 emissions since 1984 to 2004 has doubled due to the amount of traffic. Travel has not improved and TIF will address both of these issues.  In Irlam and Cadishead congestion was a major issue with regard to people accessing work and accessing schools in the area.  (Councillor Mann).
13. In determining the outcome of the TIF proposals it was necessary not only to take account of the proposed referendum that would involve all Greater Manchester residents. It was important to recognise how the business vote would be reflected within these proposals and the introduction of a congestion charge.  With regard to submission of Transport Innovation Fund bids only two other authorities elected, Greater Manchester and Cambridge, no other large conurbations put in a bid.  (Councillor MacDonald).
14. Demographics of the City and of AGMA support the need for enhanced public transport and investment.  More buses would create better access and quality of travel across the whole of Greater Manchester.  (Councillor Joe Murphy).

15. The situation was an emphasis on the £3B not being given if people voted no in the referendum.  Charge payers will pay the £3B which will be a tax on Greater Manchester residents.  The impact on the Boothstown area of the TIF proposals was limited and the issues around the Leigh Guided Busway will only create more problems on the East Lancashire road.  Labour had been in power in Government for 11 years and had not done anything about this particular issue. The consultation exercise that was underway would not make any difference to make these proposals an acceptable packet.  (Councillor Robin Garrido).

16. The transport issues in Irlam and Cadishead to Manchester were a problem.  (Councillor Hill).

17. The AA and RAC are predicting that traffic will come to a stop unless major action is taken to reduce congestion.  These proposals will remove congestion and provide opportunities for public transport.  (Councillor Connor).

18. Nobody had said that the people paying this tax would effectively be a tax on people in work. It would be a tax on people going to work, a tax on people coming home from work.  (Councillor Gray).


In response to the debate Councillor Merry made the following comments:-

· The PTA will be responsible for the security of service under the bus network with additional powers through the guarantees this would protect communities and disadvantaged areas.

· The proposals would increase the availability of transport for people in work to access work across the City and into the regional centre at low cost.

· The major health and environmental implications of the proposals and the amendments now submitted by the Council would have a major impact on the future health indices of the City and change the way people viewed and used public transport for the next 25 years.

RESOLVED:
THAT the statement as now submitted by Councillor Merry be adopted as the Council’s response to the proposals on the Transport Innovation Fund and be referred to the PTA for consideration. 

At this point the meeting adjourned at 11.30 a.m. and reconvened at 11.45 a.m.
32.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 15th July, 2008, were approved as a correct record subject to an amendment to Minute 20 to read “Councillor Cooke” instead of “Councillor Deas”.

33.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS

RESOLVED:
THAT the undermentioned petitions/communications be dealt with as follows:
	COUNCILLOR
	ISSUE/MATTER
	DIRECTORATE



	Lindley
	Opposing the closure of post offices across the City
	Chief Executive 

	Warmisham
	Opposing the closure of post offices across the City
	Chief Executive

	Dobbs
	Parking and highway issues, Merchants Quay
	Sustainable Regeneration


34.
STRATEGIC DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE

The Mayor and Members of the Council paid tribute to Anne Williams who was retiring as Strategic Director for Community, Health and Social Care having served the City of 29 years.  The Mayor and Members spoke in tribute to the work undertaken by Anne Williams on the City’s behalf and thanked her for her service and wished her well for the future. 

 Members also gave consideration to the formal transfer of the statutory powers and duties related to the post of the Strategic Director of Community, Health and Social Care pending the appointment of a replacement following the resignation of Anne Williams.

RESOLVED:
THAT the statutory powers and duties relating to the post of Strategic Director of Community, Health and Social Care be transferred to the current Deputy Director of Community, Health and Social Care pending the appointment of a new Strategic Director.
35.
LOCAL GOVERNMENT OMBUDSMAN ANNUAL LETTER

Councillor Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services, submitted the Local Government Ombudsman annual letter for the year ending 31st March, 2008.  Councillor Cooke commented that the increase in the number of complaints on the time taken to handle those issues.  In response Councillor Hinds commented for part of the year the City was without a City Solicitor which had an impact on the overall performance.  

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

36.
APPOINTMENT OF COUNCILLOR MACDONALD AS SECTION 41 

SPOKESPEARSON FOR PASSENGER TRANSPORT MATTERS

The Council noted that since the last meeting Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Authority had appointed Councillor MacDonald in place of Councillor Warner as the Council’s spokesperson on GMPTA matters.  

37.
AMENDMENTS TO COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP -  CONSERVATIVE GROUP


Councillor Karen Garrido reported that she wished to make amendments to her committee membership as follows, (a) Councillor Compton to Customer and Support Services Scrutiny (b) Councillor MacDonald to Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee.

RESOLVED:
THAT the above appointments be approved for the remainder of the current municipal year.
38.
NEW AGMA CONSTITUTION - APPPOINTMENT OF TWO SUBSTITUTES TO THE AGMA EXECUTIVE BOARD

In accordance with the AGMA constitution the Council gave consideration to request to appoint two substitutes to the AGMA Executive Board. 


RESOLVED:
THAT Councillors Lancaster and Warmisham be appointed as the Council’s substitutes to the AGMA Executive Board for the remainder of the current municipal year.
39.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Councillor Merry
	
(i)
	Questions were asked regarding the position regarding the City’s investments in respect of current market conditions.  Comment was also made expressing best wishes for a return from ill health in relation to Councillor Maureen Lea.
	Councillor Cooke

	
	
	

	(ii)
	A question was asked whether the Council should not have bought the Salford Innovation Park.
	Councillor Karen Garrido

	
	
	

	(iii)
	A question was asked regarding procedures and protocols relating to the appointment of Vice Chair of Scrutiny Committee and if the Leader have a personal authority to remove a Chair from a Scrutiny Committee.
	Councillor Gray

	
	
	

	(iv)
	Would the Council’s Regeneration Programme be affected by the current economic climate.
	Councillor Owen

	
	
	

	(v)
	Would the Council be working closely with the BBC for future major events such as Proms in the Park.
	Councillor J.O’Neill


	
	
	

	(vi)
	What reasoning does the Association of Greater Manchester Authorities have for calling the Transport Innovation Fund referendum for the middle of December.  
At this point the Mayor adjourned this item of business to deal with the presentation of the Mayor’s Citizen Award.
	 Councillor Lindley



Mayor’s Citizen Award

The Mayor presented the Mayor’s Citizen Award for the month of September to Mr. Gilbert Hearn, a community activist and long-serving member of school governing bodies within the Eccles community.  The Mayor and Members stood and paid tribute to the work of Mr. Hearn in relation to the work he carried out on behalf of the Salford Community.  


Members of Council paid tribute to Mr Hearn and in response he thanked the Mayor and members for the award.

At this point the meeting adjourned for lunch.


Meeting commenced 1.30 p.m.


(a)
Councillor Merry Response to Questions

In response to the questions asked previously before lunch Councillor Merry made the following statements:-

· The Science Park was the right decision and he was concerned that there was some confusion between the Science Park and the Innovation Building.

· A major investor on the Council’s regeneration programme had pledged their commitment to the continuation of the regeneration of the City regardless of the current economic climate.
· Thanked Councillor O’Neill for his comments with regard to the recent BBC event in Proms in the Park and indicated that where further events were possible the City always worked in close harmony with the BBC.

· The reason for the Transport Innovation Fund referendum to be held in December was to ensure that the referendum could be dealt with at the earliest opportunity following the closure of the consultation process.
· With regard to the appointment of vice chairs he stated amongst other things that the preferred option in future years would be to appoint vice chairs at May Council and the agreement he had made with the opposition parties had been kept to insofar as he was concerned.

The following comments were then made:-

· Councillor Gray commented that her concern related to the fact that in her name was not being allowed to put forward for the position of a vice chair of a scrutiny committee.

· Councillor Karen Garrido reported that following the establishment of the Shadow  Cabinet and other agreements which had been made between the political groups,  the fundamental issue for the Labour leadership was the fact that there was limited attendance at the scrutiny committee by Labour Members. She also commented on whether the Council was considering proposals regarding the Science Park and the implications that could have for the City’s financial investment.

· Councillor Cooke commented that he was astounded that an individual could stop a nomination for Vice Chair from not within his own party.

· Councillor Jolley commented on the need for a process to appoint vice chairs of scrutiny committees at Council as with the appointment of chairs.  He further commented that the appointment of vice chairs under the political agreement reached had been adhered to by the Labour Group at scrutiny committees.
·   Councillor Lindley commented that the holding of the referendum for the TIF in the middle of December could result in people not being on the electoral register and not being able to cast a vote.  
· Councillor Robin Garrido commented on the attendance by Labour Members at scrutiny committees. 
·  Councillor Lancaster stated that the ballot date was agreed by all 10 Districts of Greater Manchester.  In Salford the register process commenced early so there would be little or no problems with the number of electors eligible to vote in the ballot.
In response Councillor Merry made the following comments:-
· With regard to the Science Park there was no cast iron guarantee for commitment to proposals for Science Park but he was happy to discuss this matter with Leader of the Opposition at any time.

· With regard to the TIF  referendum ballot this point and why it was being held in December had been clearly answered by the Deputy Leader.

· With reference to the appointment of vice chairs, on listening to the discussion he best felt that the suggestion of Councillor Jolley that the appointment of vice chairs be done on an annual basis at the May meeting of Council was the way forward on this issue.  


(b)
Councillor Lancaster, Deputy Leader of the Council

No questions asked, nor comments made.

(c)
Councillor Connor, Lead Member for Housing
The following questions were raised:-

Councillor Cooke asked for an update with regard to the cost being incurred by the Council in relation to the transfer to City West.  

Councillor Joseph O’Neill thanked Councillor Connor for the meeting and walkabout with regard to vacant properties.  
Councillor Connor responded  as follows:-

· The City West Transfer was on target for the 29th September and he would provide further information with regard to this matter direct to Councillor Cooke. 
·  Councillor O’Neill  he commented that the estate management walkabouts were an essential part of identifying issues on housing estates and enabled the Director to takes actions where necessary.  
The following comments were then made:-


Councillor Cooke then commented that the 29th September was not the original date and what had been the fiscal impact to the City Council because of the delay.  In response Councillor Connor commented that the delay was mainly caused by the problems on the financial situation and the ability for the banks to support transfer proposals.  All costs were being investigated and the matter is being dealt with.


(d)
Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning

CouncillorCheetham requested that Councillor Antrobus bring all pressure to bear on United Utilities to deal with an issue in the Boothstown and Ellenbrook ward regarding the sewers. 
· Councillor Lindley requested information regarding Urban Vision relating to work on the east/west aqueduct and what action will be taken to minimise the impact on the A6.  
· Councillor Compton raised the question regarding the distribution of the planning applications list to all Members which had ceased two months ago and asked if there had there been a policy change. 
 In response to the questions Councillor Antrobus made the following statements.  
To Councillors Cheetham and Lindley he would investigate these matters and ensure there was minimal impact ,to  Councillor Compton  he would investigate with Urban Vision why this information was not being circulated.
 Councillor O’Neill raised an issue regarding a recent press article regarding a centre within the City with specific reference to its future funding.  In reply Councillor Joe Murphy stated that the funding position to the centre referred to in the article was being reviewed.

(e)
Councillor Joe Murphy, Acting Lead Member for Adult Social Services

No questions were asked and no comments were made.


(f)
Councillor Joe Murphy Lead Member for Neighbourhoods


Councillor O’Neill raised an issue regarding a recent press article regarding a centre within the City with specific reference to its future funding.  In reply Councillor Joe Murphy stated that the funding position to the centre referred to in the article was being reviewed

(g)
Councillor Warmisham, Lead Member for Children’s Services

Councillor Warmisham made a statement to Council as attached an appendix to these minutes, in relation to the City GCSE’s performance congratulating all young people, teachers, support staff and the Children’s Services  Directorate.for their contribution to the increase in results across the City.  The following questions were then asked. 
·  Councillor Joe O’Neill on commenting on the excellent results raised a question about the number of people developing manual skills for future industries.  In reply Councillor Warmisham said the adoption of vocational education and the modern curriculum now gave schools an opportunity to participate in this area with greater activity and this would  also be supported by the new Schools Diploma.  He further commented that the numbers of young people not in education, employment or training were down which was also of benefit to the City.  

The following comments were then made .

· Various Members of the Council congratulated, Young People, Schools and the Children’s Services Directorate with regard to the excellent results they had brought for the City.
·  Councillor Cooke commented that the acquisition of manual skills and manual related complications was just as difficult as academic based qualifications and in many cases manual related qualifications had a combination of both academic and practical examinations. 
·  In response Councillor Warmisham thanked all Members for their comments and their congratulations which would be passed onto the schools and young people and agreed with Councillor Cooke in relation to the development of vocational education.

(h)
Councillor Warner, Lead Member for Culture and Sport

The following questions were asked.  Councillor Joe O’Neill referred to the possibility of Swinton Rugby League FC leaving the City and asked if any support had been given by the Council.  Councillor Deas asked if the Council had been in talks with FC United about the use of a stadium. 

 In reply Councillor Warner made the following statements:-

· He had heard nothing about Swinton Lions proposed move to Blackburn or anywhere but he would keep Councillor O’Neill informed when any information came to fruition with regard to the use of a statement, as far as he was aware no conversations had been held.  
The following comments were then made. 
· Councillor Hinds made a detailed comment with regard to the historic position on the reason why Swinton Rugby League FC had to leave Station Road and proposals that had been developed since then to try and retain the team within the City.  He further commented on the way the Council had dealt with Swinton and Salford Rugby clubs.  
In response Councillor Warner acknowledged the comment of Councillor Hinds.

(i)
Councillor Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services
The following questions were asked.  
· Councillor Garrido asked regarding the cost of consultants and the amount of money the Council was spending with regard to projects such as that being undertaken by KPMG and whether any efficiencies had been identified. 
·  Councillor Turner asked a question regarding the levels of Council Tax collected on Salford’s position in relation to the other Authorities of Greater Manchester and asked what did they do that Salford did not.  
· Councillors Joe O’Neill and Owen  raised a question with regard to the impact on the Council of unsupported borrowing and the management of debt and the implications to the local authority of the current economic climate on the budgetary position for the City Council. 

In response Councillor Hinds answered as follows:-

· With regard to the work being undertaken by the Council’s appointed consultant, a series of quick wins has now been made achieved  and the budget assumptions could be made.  He agreed that he would forward information with regard to quick wins to Councillor Karen Garrido and was confident that all efficiencies could be achieved.  
· To Councillor Turner he provided detailed information with regard to levels of Council Tax within the City and the reduction of debt that had occurred over the number of years and the impact that had on the Council resources and the way the Council budget was secured.  He further commented that action was taken to challenge on collected Council Tax and the impact that had to reduce the Council’s overall debt.  He was proud of what had been achieved by the Council in this way. 
· To Councillors O’Neill and Owen he stated that the need to use unsupported borrowing was to support the capital programmes to develop projects needed by the City and the Council’s current borrowing requirement had a marginal impact on the Council Tax figure.
The following comments were then made:-

Councillor Garrido thanked Councillor Hinds for his detailed report and made further comments with regard to the unsupported borrowing statement made by the Lead Member stating in her view this was a policy of borrow now, pay later. 
 Councillor Lindley expressed the view regarding the current economic climate and the implications of the unsupported borrowing would have on future Council Tax levels within the City and the impact on balances for future Council budgets. 
 Councillor Owen commented on his concerns regarding the work being undertaken by the Council’s consultant in relation to the efficiency programme, stating he was not convinced that the efficiencies could be achieved at a rate that the Lead Member had indicated. 
In response Councillor Hinds made the following comments:-
· That he was happy to discuss budget issues and the impact of KPMG which was on track at meetings of the Budget Scrutiny Committee. The impacts that all Councils had felt with regard to capital receipts had majorly affected all local authorities’ abilities to develop and carry out key projects.  Without the use of unsupported  borrowing the Council would not be able to deliver key programmes like Housing Market Renewal, PFI  for Schools, the BSF Programme, Salford URC Projects and existing commitments.  It was essential that the Council honoured its commitments and balanced the budget both of which he stated were an achievable process. 
·  At this moment the meeting adjourned 3.40 p.m. and recommenced at 3.50p.m.  

(j)
Councillor Mann, Lead Member for Environment
The following questions were asked. 
· Councillor Mashiter congratulated Councillor Mann on the role out of the recycling schemes and asked when it would be fully implemented across the City.  
· Councillor Ferrer raised the question with regard to the lottery bid for Buile Hill Park and the links to the proposed hotel development.  
· Councillor MacDonald raised an issue with regard to the recycling schemes and the ability to dispose of plastics and some other materials. 
·  Councillor Deas thanked Councillor Mann and the Environment Directorate for the recent action to clear up an area of his ward.  
· Councillor Owen asked a question with regard to the pilot project for food recycling and asked would the City Council be involved. 
In response Councillor Mann made the following statements. 
· The programme for the roll out of recycling had been delayed due to a shorted of wheelie bins but it was hoped that the entire City would be covered by April, 2009.  He thanked all the staff and residents of the City for their support in this issue. 
·  He indicated to Councillor Ferrer that the reason the bid for the development of Buile Hill Park and lottery had been deferred was on the advice of the Heritage Lottery Fund itself and it would now go in February, 2009. 
·  In response to Councillor MacDonald he stated  as to the use of bottles and plastics was not being reviewed in terms of the contract for the materials included on the basis that this would depend on further technology at the recycling plants which was not under the control of the City Council.
· In response to Councillor Deas he thanked him and said he would pass his thanks onto the staff. 
·  In response to Councillor Owen he stated that the Council was not part of the pilot programme, Rochdale was the Greater Manchester Authority although first indications appeared to give favourable outcomes and this would be considered as a future area for development. 
 The following comments were then made. 
· Councillor Lindley commented that he was grateful to Councillor Mann for the update on recycling but some loss of good will could occur because of the delay problems.  
· Councillor Cooke expressed concerns about the recycling programme for the long delays which had occurred to its delivery across the City.
·   Councillor Karen Garrido wanted Councillor Mann to pass on thanks tohis Directorate for the flowers in the City.  
· Councillor Owen commented on the recycling food project and the potential implications this could have to further add greater recycling levels in the City.  In response 
Councillor Mann stated to
 Councillor Lindley that the Director was taking the best legal advice to pursue the people with regard to the delays of the delivery of recycling bins and this would be continued.  
Councillor Karen Garrido he passed his thanks to all with regard to the the flowers within the City.  
Councillor Owen he stated that whilst he recognised the importance of food recycling he felt that at this moment in time the Council should concentrate on first getting other recycling up running and looked to expand the Service Delivery.  
He rejected the comment of Councillor Cooke with regard to the Council’s performances in delivering recycling across the City stating that this was not solely a problem of this City Council.  There had in fact been a European shortage of wheelie bins, supply had failed and as stated previously he was taking appropriate action to ensure that the recycling programme was at optimum levels, at the earliest opportunity.
40.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS OF THE FOLLOWING AUTHORITIES


(a)
Passenger Transport

Councillor Garrido asked if the PTA would have a further look at the Leigh Guided Busway.  Councillor Antrobus asked a question with regard to the question of shuttle buses to other parts of the conurbation and would that extension impact into Salford. 


In response Councillor MacDonald stated that the Leigh Guided Busway had already been approved, all that was required now was the money in the TIF proposals and there appeared to be no way that this scheme could be prevented from occurring.  However, if the TIF ballot was not approved then this project would need to be further examined for levels of funding.  In response to Councillor Antrobus he stated that the scheme as part of TIF would be extended to other areas.  


The following comments were then made:-


Councillor Lindley thanked the GMPTA and National Rail for funding the EPA system for Walkden railway station.  

Councillor Merry stated that the Leigh Guided Busway could have been removed by the PTA in the TIF proposals but it was not.  



Councillor Antrobus stated that the geography of the City needed shuttle bus facilities but there was a need to improve service in the Greengate and Crescent areas for transport to the regional centre. 

 In response Councillor MacDonald said he thanked Councillor Lindley for the comments and stated that he did not believe that the Leigh Guided Busway could be taken out.  However, if the TIF Bid fails then that was a possibility.

(b)
Police, Councillor Lancaster

The following questions were asked. 

Councillor Robin Garrido asked a question regarding the performance indicator in the Greater Manchester Police Annual Policy Plan for 2008, first quarterly report which reported that the Police Authority were achieving 3 of the 17 targets.  Could Councillor Lancaster give an assurance that the contents of this report was being taken seriously.  

Councillor Lindley asked for an update with regard to the effect of policing in Salford with regard to a major event at the regional centre.  In response 

Councillor Lancaster answered as follows:-

· The report before the Police Authority is being taken very seriously indeed and he had expressed his own concerns at the first quarter performance and informed Councillors that he would be holding the service to account.

· With regard to Councillor Lindley he stated that policing in Salford should not be effected by this event.


The following comments were then made:-


Councillor Robin Garrido thanked Councillor Lancaster for his reply and stated that should performance not be improved in the second quarter, a further series of questions would be asked.  

Councillor Karen Garrido commented on the issue of neighbourhood policing, the visibility of police officers together with the PCSO’s.  

Councillor Lindley commented with regard to the major event being held at the regional centre and further major events being held at the regional centre, would this affect “F” Division Officers when they are being required to attend such events. 

 In response Councillor Lancaster made the following comments.  He reiterated his previous comment that he had accepted the concerns of Councillors and gave an assurance that this would be investigated further as he had previously stated.
With regard to neighbourhood policing he commented that all Members had been informed of the neighbourhood policing policy and the support of the PCSO’s was welcomed across the City.  With regard to the comments made by Councillor Lindley he could add no further information than he had already reported to Council.

(c)
Greater Manchester Waste Disposal Authority, Councillor Mann
Councillor Bramer-Kelly asked about the recycling programme in Irlam and Cadishead with regard to textiles and the cost of the Council to roll out.  In response Councillor Mann stated that this was not a matter being undertaken by the Greater Manchester Waste Disposal Authority, it was an action being taken by the Environment Directorate which was trialling the collection of textiles and there had been some issues but those had been dealt with.
(d)
Greater Manchester Fire and Rescue Service, Councillor Wilson
Councillor Lea asked a question with regard to major fire incidents.  Councillor Burgoyne stated that the change in legislation to which the Member referred would not have an impact on major fire incidents.

41.
NOTICE OF MOTION MOVED BY COUNCILLOR OWEN AND SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR COOKE

This Council resolves:-


1.
To note that the Post Office has agreed to negotiate with the City Council with a review to retaining services at the Adelphi Post Office, that the Post Office is reportedly willing to negotiate about Langworthy and Lewis Street offices.  


2.
To seek assistance at the Salford and Eccles MEP in order to persuade the Post Office that talks with the Council about Langworthy and Lewis Street could be beneficial and should be initiated without delay.


3.
To undertake a feasibility study into whether the Langworthy and Lewis Street post offices can be brought back into profitability, and should the study conclude that this is achievable, provide the support necessary to enable the post offices to achieve this goal of profitability.  

4. To offer short-term financial assistance to the Langworthy and Lewis Street post offices so they can remain open whilst a feasibility study is carried out.  
In moving the motion Councillor Owen commented upon the impact the proposed closures would have on communities who would be affected and Councillor Cooke spoke to second the motion.  
There followed a debate at which point amendment was moved by Councillor Lancaster and seconded by Councillor Jolley as follows,
 “To support paragraph 1 of the Liberal Democrat notice of motion and to amend paragraph 2 as follows, “To seek the assistance of the City’s MPs to persuade H.M. Government to pass legislation to require that when Post Office Counters Limited are in the act of closing post offices they must investigate with local authorities alternative options for service and delivery in all cases and the deletion of paragraphs 3 and 4.  
There followed a lengthy debate following which the Mayor then put the amendment to the Council and upon a show of hands declared the amendment carried.  
At this point further amendment was moved by Councillor Lindley and seconded by Councillor Robin Garrido upon additional amendment to add to the now substantive motion “that this Council further calls upon the Secretary of State for Business and Enterprise and regulatory services to instruct the Post Offices Limited to halt the compulsory closure of some post offices”.  
There followed a lengthy debate after which time the Mayor then put the amendment to the meeting and declared the amendment not carried.  

The Council then gave consideration to the substantive motion, following 


The successful amendment moved by Councillor Lancaster and Councillor Jolley at 

which point Councillor Pennington seconded by Councillor Warner, asked that the 

motion be now put.  

The Mayor then put that motion to the Council but upon show of hands declared the 

Motion carried and it was

 RESOLVED: that this Council 


 note the Post Office has agreed to negotiate with the City Council with a view to retaining services at Adelphi Post Office, but the Post Office is reportedly unwilling to negotiate about Langworthy and Lewis Street offices and to seek the assistance of the City’s MPs to persuade HM Government to pass legislation to require that when Post Office Counters Limited are in the act for closing post offices, they must investigate with local authorities alternative options for service delivery in all cases.
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